ANNEX A
Formal Response to the Early Years Foundation Stage Learning and Development Exemptions Consultation
Introduction
The Department would like to thank all those who took the time to complete the consultation questionnaire, and provide views and comments at meetings held with stakeholders.  Your views have been carefully considered and an analysis is set out in this response.

Background: The Early Years Foundation Stage
The Childcare Act 2006 (CA 06) makes provision for the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) to become a statutory requirement from September 2008.  The EYFS will be implemented by all registered early years providers, as well as those independent schools, maintained schools and non-maintained schools and special schools who, by virtue of the CA 06, are not required to be registered for 3-5 year olds.  We consulted widely on the EYFS from May to July 2006 and again on the EYFS Learning and Development Order from December 2006 to February 2007.  Responses to both consultations were carefully considered in developing the final documentation of the EYFS, published on 13 March 2007.  The Government responses can be found on the Department for Children, Schools and Families (DCSF) website at http://www.dcsf.gov.uk/consultations/. 
Current System
At present, maintained schools can apply for a dis-application from the Foundation Stage as part of the National Curriculum under the Education Act 2002. Where private, voluntary and independent sector providers claim funding for the free entitlement for three and four year olds one of the conditions they must meet is that they deliver the Foundation Stage curriculum (on which the EYFS builds, alongside other frameworks).  We have not received any reports of providers struggling to comply with these requirements, nor have there been any requests for dis-application in respect of the Foundation Stage.  It is extremely rare for exemptions from any part of the National Curriculum to be upheld, as it has generally been possible to meet National Curriculum requirements whilst respecting individual philosophies, religious beliefs, and approaches.
From September 2008 the Foundation Stage will cease to be part of the National Curriculum and will be replaced by the EYFS as the new statutory framework governing all provision for children from birth to the end of the academic year in which they have their fifth birthday.
Exemption from Ofsted Childcare Registration

A separate consultation, on scope of registration, has also taken place.  The consultation on Exemption from Ofsted Childcare Registration ran from 22 January to 23 April 2007.  Readers of this response document, particularly early years providers, may be interested in reading the formal response to that consultation, to clarify whether or not they will be required to register with Ofsted.  The response document can be found on the DCSF website as above. 
Consultation: Learning and Development Exemptions
The consultation on the EYFS Learning and Development Exemptions ran from 1 March to 24 May 2007.  This was an opportunity for respondents to give their views on the circumstances accepted as possible grounds for exemption and the process by which exemptions could be obtained.  The consultation document stated clearly that the EYFS is sufficiently flexible to accommodate a range of early years approaches and is responsive to the needs of individual children. The full EYFS should be a fundamental entitlement in any childcare setting, particularly as it forms the basis of the free early years offer.
What you told us

We received 36 responses from the following respondents:
	Respondent
	Responses
	Across consultation
(% to nearest whole number)

	Early Years Provider
	8
	22%

	Parent
	0
	0%

	Local Authority
	8
	22%

	Early Years Representative Body
	8
	22%

	Other
	12
	33%

	Total
	36
	100%


We also had a number of discussions with a diverse range of groups as part of the consultation exercise, and the views raised during these discussions have also been taken into consideration.

The consultation focussed on two specific questions.  The first was whether we had got the right circumstances to be considered as grounds for exemption.  The proposed circumstances were as follows:

a. Providers who lack the capacity to meet the full requirements, but should be able to do so within a specified time period, given access to the necessary support and/or training.

b. Providers who base their provision on alternative approaches which conflict with the statutory requirements with respect to learning and development.

c. To meet the needs of individual children in provision which otherwise provides the full EYFS to all other children.

46% of respondents agreed that these were the right circumstances, 36% disagreed and 18% were unsure.  However, it is notable that 17% of respondents disagreed with these circumstances because they felt that the EYFS was sufficiently flexible not to require any exemptions.
The second question focused on the process by which providers/parents could apply for exemptions and whether this was workable.  52% of respondents believed that this process would work, 28% disagreed and 20% were unsure.
A number of respondents expressed surprise that any need for exemptions was felt, given the flexibility of the EYFS and the entitlement to early learning, development and care which it allows children.  One respondent noted that it was “difficult to see when there could be grounds for exemption that are in the best interests of children”.  

While we support the view that the EYFS should be delivered wherever possible in the best interests of children, we do not feel it would be appropriate to rule out exemptions altogether. We must acknowledge that we cannot foresee all possible circumstances and there may be instances where providers are temporarily unable to deliver the EYFS, but are making every effort to do so within a short period. In such circumstances, our view is that it would be disproportionate not to allow for a time-limited exemption. Similarly, there may be circumstances in which the EYFS, or some element of it, cannot be delivered for an individual child. We would wish to allow sufficient flexibility for such circumstances to be considered and responded to at a local level, although we believe that the EYFS is broad enough to accommodate most circumstances. However, we do acknowledge the feeling among a significant proportion of respondents that exemptions should be minimised, and will therefore revise the proposed circumstances for exemptions to allow them only on a short-term basis for providers who lack the capacity to meet the full requirements or to meet the needs of individual children. We will be issuing guidance later this year which will make it clear that the EYFS should be broadly interpreted and that it can accommodate a very wide range of educational approaches and philosophies.  We will keep this policy under review and, if necessary, we will consider revising it at a later date.   

Some respondents were concerned about the capability of out of school settings to deliver the full EYFS.  We feel that there may have been a misunderstanding about what is required of those delivering the EYFS as wraparound provision, rather than as a single session during “core” hours or a full day’s experience.  A number of providers described the difference between a school day and out of school care as the difference between formal and informal learning.  It is important to remember that learning through play is at the heart of the EYFS ethos and it is far from a formal curriculum.

Over the course of the day, a child should have an integrated and positive experience which meets his or her needs.  So a childminder picking up the child for a twilight session, or those running a breakfast club before a reception class, will not be doing the same thing as is happening during the rest of the day. We would not expect these providers to deliver the whole of the EYFS by themselves; rather to work with parents and other providers to ensure that children have complementary experiences which meet their needs at different times of day.  
There was some concern about planning and assessment and how this would apply to children in, for example, a holiday club for only a few days.  In these circumstances, providers should plan in a way that is best suited to the nature of the provision and which ensures that each child’s needs are met. This is likely to involve discussing a child’s individual needs with his or her parents when entering the provision, acting on this information within the context of overarching plans for the provision as a whole, and having further discussion when a child leaves so that parents are aware of all progress/ any issues. 
Some respondents were also concerned that Ofsted inspectors might be unfamiliar with their particular approach or philosophy. We recognise that there is a diverse range of approaches in the sector, and will continue to explore with Ofsted the most appropriate way to ensure that inspections are carried out with an understanding of that diversity. 
Some respondents queried why exemption was to be sought at individual setting level, rather than allowing an umbrella organisation or company owner to apply on behalf of a number of providers.  We recognise that this could seem onerous to some. . However we feel that it would be important to consider any possible exemptions on a case by case basis, first and foremost because we believe that in the majority of cases, given the long lead-in time for the EYFS, an exemption is unlikely to be necessary.  Local authorities will have a role to play here in working through any potential issues with providers and seeking a way forward under the EYFS wherever possible. It is also the case that there can be considerable local variation in the extent to which individual settings within an organisation might be ready to implement EYFS.  We therefore consider that it would not be appropriate to exempt by type of provider or organisation.
There were queries as to whether funding would be withdrawn in the case of time-limited exemptions.  Again, this issue will be assessed on a case by case basis and the result will be dependent on why the need for exemption has arisen.  In the case of child-level exemptions, it will not be possible to access the free entitlement for those three and four year olds exempted. 
Criteria for assessing applications for exemption will be drawn up by the Department and published in the guidance for local authorities. 

Next Steps
During the consultation period we had a number of helpful discussions with stakeholders who had concerns about the practicalities of delivering the EYFS.  We were able to reassure many organisations that the EYFS was in keeping with the approach of their own organisations and would encourage providers to engage in discussions with their local authority to ensure clarity about the difference which the EYFS will make to their settings.  We will continue to engage actively with stakeholders in order to overcome some of the apparent misunderstandings.
We are grateful to all respondents for their consideration of the EYFS Learning and Development Exemptions consultation.  The debate has been extremely constructive, and we look forward to continued discussions.  Further guidance for local authorities will be issued later this year and EYFS training for all is currently being rolled out through local authorities.

